NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

JULY 17, 2008
ALAMOGORDO, NM
I.
Call to Order, 11:00 a.m., Thursday, July 17, 2008
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 11:00 a.m., Thursday, July 17, 2008.  Board members present were: Alicia McAninch, David Baland, Caroline Benavidez, and James Miyagishima. Board members absent were:  Christine Hall.  Staff members participating were: Linda Lyle, Superintendent, Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance; Carolyn Vick, Director of Student Support Services, and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  John Williams, Executive Assistant, was recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

There were no guests present.
IV. Announcements – Comments

Caroline Benavidez – wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she has been enjoying her summer.  She has not done much related to the school and apologized for missing the May 22nd meeting.  She is busy planning for the new school year.
David Baland – wished everyone a good morning and welcomed everyone.  He stated that the trip from Albuquerque was pleasant.
James Miyagishima – wished everyone a good morning   He stated that he is happy to be in attendance.  

Alicia McAninch – wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that next week she will be at the National AER Conference which is being held in Chicago.  She is looking forward to meeting with a couple of NMSBVI staff who will also be in attendance.  She first attended the National AER Conference in 1986 and is looking forward to attending again.  She stated that there are a couple of workshops that she has become aware of that may be of interest to the NMSBVI staff.  One workshop is on assistive technology that is being sponsored by the Texas School for the Blind & Visually Impaired.  She stated that thanks to Carolyn Vick she has a brochure regarding this workshop.  The workshop will be held on August 7th and 8th.  The workshop fee is only $60.00 and will be held in Austin, Texas.  She gave the workshop information to Superintendent Lyle so that she could pass it on to staff.  She stated that there is also a conference on low vision but she does not have the packet of information with her, but will drop it off to the Superintendent.  She stated that she feels that this would be an excellent conference for our Low Vision Clinic Coordinator.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Low Vision Clinic Coordinator will not actually start work until late October or November but since this is an annual conference the coordinator will have the opportunity to attend next year.  Caroline Benavidez stated that she believes the Getting in Touch with Literacy Conference is also scheduled for this year.  John Williams stated that he will get the information for this conference to all Regents.  President McAninch reported that the school has recently been selected to receive $15,000 in grant money from The Daniels Fund.  We applied for this grant to purchase assistive equipment such as Sarah Lifts.  She passed the grant paperwork on to the Superintendent so that the necessary paperwork could be completed in order for the school to receive the funds.    
V. Input

A. Public Input.  

There was no one present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.  There were no questions regarding or revisions to the presented agenda.  John Williams pointed out that we have two time sensitive agenda items: the auditor will be here for the Audit Entrance Conference at 1:00 p.m., and the Major Focus, which is a tour of the Central Receiving renovation, is scheduled for 2:00 p.m. 
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of May 22, 2008.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of May 22, 2008 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to the presented report.  She stated that she would be very happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

A. Personnel Report.  

Veronica Hernandez stated that in additional to the presented report she would like to point out that we have a couple of resignations, which are the two newly hired Itinerant Teachers.  Before they had an opportunity to move to Alamogordo and start work they found it necessary to withdraw their position acceptance.  One of the new hires has a problem with her visa, and the other withdrew because her spouse was unable to find gainful employment in our area.  Veronica Hernandez stated that she will be presenting employee recommendations during executive session.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she is unhappy to report that the ECP Infant Program has had its first resignation since the inception of the program.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
B. Monthly Investment Report – May 2008.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Report for May 2008.  She stated that she is only able to present the May 2008 report because the information for the June 2008 report was only received from the State Investment Council today.  She stated that the market value difference between the April 2008 report and the May 2008 report reflects a loss of $466,000. It is important to point out that that loss is the result of the $500,000 withdrawal that was approved by the Board of Regents.  She stated that the rebalancing has not been done yet because of the ongoing work to provide the Board of Regents with a revision to our investment policy.  This topic will be talked about later in the agenda.  The portfolio allocations are within the ranges that were approved by the Board of Regents, even though the allocations are moving further away each month.    
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report –May 2008.
Retha Coburn reviewed the contents of the May 2008 Operating Budget/Expense Report.  She stated that this is the time of year when it is difficult to present operating budget reports to the Board of Regents, as we have two fiscal year accounting processes running simultaneously.  We have not closed the FY 07-08 books yet so it is not possible to provide an accurate June 2008 report.  The presented report indicates that at the end of May 2008 NMSBVI was through 92% of the fiscal year.  Page 33 of the presented reports reflects that at the end of May 2008 we utilized 89.75% of the total annual budget.  This indicates that we are very close to being on target, and are within the budget as approved by the Board of Regents.  This reflects that the departments have worked very well together and have worked well with the Leadership Team.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have regarding the presented report.  She stated that the final FY 08-09 operating  budget/expense report will be presented to the Board of Regents during the September meeting.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the presented report.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Operating Budget/Expense Report for May 2008, as presented.
D. Balance Sheet – May 2008.
Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheet for May 2008.  She stated that the Monthly Investment Report, Operating Budget/Expense Report, and Balance Sheet all tie together and provide the Board with good information regarding the school’s fiscal status.  She stated that the Balance Sheet reflects withdrawal and balance information for the quasi-endowment fund.  She reviewed the contents of the presented balance sheet including specific information regarding withdrawals and balances in the quasi-endowment fund.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the presented report.  There were no questions or comments.
VIII.
Executive Session.
11:10 a.m. to 11:48 a.m., July 17, 2008
11:10 a.m. - Regent Miyagishima left the meeting for a previously scheduled appointment.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 11:10 a.m., Thursday, July 17, 2008, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, Legal Issues, and Audit Entrance Conference.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Benavidez, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, and Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, David Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 11:48 a.m., Thursday, July 17, 2008 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, David Baland – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Virginia McGoldrick for the position of Multi-Impaired Abilities Teacher at an annual salary of $45,475.00.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to hire Callie Spotted Elk for the position of Early Childhood Program Instructor at an annual salary of $34,922.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Jean MacConnachie for the position of Itinerant Outreach Teacher at an annual salary of $60,275.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to hire Bernadette Consilio for the position of Itinerant Outreach Teacher at an annual salary of $47,846.00.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to hire Carol Trantham for the position of Low Vision Clinic Coordinator at an annual salary of $61,507.00.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by, the Board moved to hire Lucinda Colvarrubias for the position of Developmental Specialist at an annual salary of $53,041.76.  (carried unanimously)
IX.
Major Focus – Alamogordo Campus Capital Projects Tour

The Board of Regents and Leadership Team toured the newly renovated Central Receiving building during the Capital Projects Update portion of the agenda.
X. Policies & Procedures

A.
NMSBVI Policy 504, Compulsory School Attendance.

John Williams presented a new policy that was developed to meet the requirements of the Compulsory School Attendance Law, 22-12-7, NMSA.  He explained that up until this date NMSBVI has not had a formal policy that addresses the school and parent responsibility to ensure that students do not have excessive unexcused absences, which inevitably affect the student’s education process.  This policy is written in a manner that encourages and requires parental involvement in that after five unexcused absences in a single school year the parent/guardian is sent a letter that requires that they contact the Superintendent’s office so that the school can address the absences and develop a plan to avoid future absences.  If the interventions that this policy puts into place are not effective, and the student has 10 or more unexcused absences in a school year, the school is required by law to report the excessive unexcused absences to the probation services office of the judicial district where the student resides for an investigation as to whether the student shall be considered to be a neglected child, or a child in a family in need of services.  Caroline Benavidez expressed a concern that the nature of our school, being residential, would seem to pose an increased possibility that a student would have excessive absences when they have family emergencies, doctor’s appointments, etc., primarily because of the school provided transportation and/or distance that needs to be traveled to get to the school.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have recognized that that is a problem.  However, illnesses are an excused absence, but the parent/guardian needs to make every attempt to schedule doctor appointments during a school break to avoid prolonged absence.  Our past practice has been to transport a student home when they have a scheduled appointment, and return the next day to pick them up and return them to school.  However, we cannot continue this practice due to the increased cost of transportation.  We have notified parents/guardians that we will only be running transportation on Fridays and Sundays, unless a student became ill while they were at school.  In that case we would transport the student home immediately to avoid contamination of other students and staff.  All other transportation of the student is now the responsibility of the parents/guardians.  We anticipate that we may have some attendance issue this first school year due to the revised parent/guardian transportation responsibilities.  These are issues that we will work very closely with the parents/guardians on.  It is also important to point out that the stipulations outlined in the presented policy are state statutes and we, as a school under the NM Public Education Department, are required to abide by them.  Superintendent Lyle stated that John Williams has done an excellent job of developing the presented policy and laid out methods of parent/guardian notification that will hopefully avoid attendance issue.  The bottom line is that the parents/guardians of our students have an obligation to ensure that their child attends school on a consistent basis, much the same as parents/guardians of students in public schools.  John Williams stated that the contents of this policy, once approved by the 
Board of Regents, will be incorporated into the Student/Parent Handbook and will be distributed to the parents/guardians/students at the beginning of the 2008/2009 school year.  Every effort will be made to ensure that the parents/guardians fully understanding their responsibilities under this policy and the NM state statute.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve NMSBVI Policy 504, Compulsory School Attendance, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
B.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 507, Student Placement.
Superintendent Lyle presented a revision to NMSBVI Policy 507.  She stated that a revision to this policy was presented to the Board of Regents during the May 22, 2008 Regular Meeting, and was subsequently approved by the Board of Regents.  However, following the meeting she stated that she noticed that the approved policy contained a sentence that stated “Students with current prescriptions for psychotropic medication must take the medications as prescribed.”  She stated that she has learned that the reauthorization of IDEA in 2004 states specifically that schools cannot mandate that a student take psychotropic medications.  Due to this fact the presented policy is resubmitted to the Board of Regents with the sentence regarding psychotropic medications removed.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board approved the revision to NMSBVI Policy 507, Student Placement, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
C.
Revision to Student/Parent Handbook.

Carolyn Vick presented a major revision to the NMSBVI Student/Parent Handbook.  She stated that the entire contents of this document received an extensive review by the ILTs and individual program managers at NMSBVI and revisions were made to ensure that it aligns with current policies and practices.  She stated that the Compulsory School Attendance policy and new student transportation policy are reflected in the presented revision.  She stated that she feels that the presented document is much clearer, more consistent in terminology, and flows much better that past handbooks.  Every effort was made to ensure that the contents of the handbook are clear, concise, and easily understood by the parents, guardians, and students.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board of Regents may have.  There were no questions.  President McAninch stated that she feels that the presented document is very comprehensive and easily understood.  President McAninch asked if we have a staff handbook.  Veronica Hernandez stated that a major revision to the staff handbook is underway for the 2008/2009 school year.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the revision to the Student/Parent Handbook, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
Regent James Miyagishima returned to the meeting at 12:10 p.m.

XI.
Other Items.

A. Program Reports.

i.
Performance Based Budgeting Measures.

Superintendent Lyle presented proposed revisions to the Accountability in Government Act, Performance Based Measures for FY2010.  She stated that this document will be submitted to the NM Higher Education Department along with the fiscal year 2010 operating budget.  She stated that this document contains several revisions over last years Performance Based Budgeting Measures.  She reviewed the proposed revisions to the presented document, and explained each individual measure.  Following her review Superintendent Lyle asked that the Board of Regents approved 
the proposed changes to the FY2010 Performance Based Measures.  She stated that the Board’s approval also needs to include the approval of the FY2008 Performance Based Measures data that was collected, so that it can be submitted to NM Higher Education Department along with the FY2010 measures.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the data collected for the FY2008 Performance Based Measures, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the revisions to the Performance Based Measures for FY2010, as presented.  (carried unanimously)


ii.
Actuarial Study.

Tabled.

B.
Policy 345, Investment Policy.

Retha Coburn stated that we have been working diligently with the New England Pension Fund to obtain additional information necessary to provide better data and information to assist the Board of Regents in their decision to revise the NMSBVI Investment Policy.  We have received a little bit of the requested information, but it is not sufficient enough.  There are some large gaps of information that were not supplied by the New England Pension Fund.  She stated that we may need to seek other professional advice in order to obtain the information that we need.  She stated that the primary area that is not clear is the categorization of long-term vs. short-term investments.  Since we find it necessary to withdraw $2 to $3 million each year from the investments, to cover operational expenses, they can no longer be truly categorized as long-term investments.  They are actually short-term investments.  The NM State Investment Council as been contacted in an effort to seek advice on our investment portfolio, however the NM State Investment Council has advised us that they will not provide investment advice, only oversight.  David Baland stated that he is not sure that we should have any of the money invested in the equities market.  It may be wiser to move it into a stable income account which removes the exposure to market risk.  He stated our investment portfolio took a tremendous hit in June of this year due to market risk.  He stated that the investment policy statement, as contained in the Investment Policy, is no longer valid.  Retha Coburn stated that David Abbey, Legislative Finance Committee has asked if our investments are truly long-term, and expressed concern that we may not have our funds invested properly.  She stated that we need to determine if we need to move our funds now or wait. David Baland stated that as the Board of Regents we have the ability to change our investment policy statement in an effort to protect our funds.  Following a lengthy discussion regarding investment options, the risks involved, and performance factors, the Board of Regents directed administration to move our investment funds to fixed core bonds with the NM State Investment Council.  Retha Coburn stated that she feels that it would be good to keep some funds with the NM State Investment Council so that we do not have the lengthy administrative process to go through when and if we decide to move funds back to the portfolio.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to revise NMSBVI Policy 345, due to a shortened time frame for use of the quasi-endowment, revising the portfolio allocation to 100% fixed core bonds, to reduce market risk from the equity markets.  (carried unanimously)
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Board’s desire to move all equity investments to fixed core bonds, as soon as possible.  (carried unanimously)


C.
NMSBVI Strategic Plan.


Superintendent Lyle presented an update to the NMSBVI Strategic Plan which, if approved by the Board of Regents, will be submitted to the NM Higher Education Department in support of the FY2010 proposed budget.  She stated that she would be happy to review the content of the plan, or would be happy to answer any questions that the Board of Regents might have.  David Baland asked if there were any major revisions since the last revision.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the plan itself has not changed.  The Strategic Plan is a solid guide for the school.  The revisions to the submitted plan are primarily updates to information that it contains and updates to the status of ongoing objectives.  While the plan does not change, it is the catalyst for changes to processes at the school designed to meet the strategies and objectives contained therein.  She stated that the NMSBVI Leadership Team conducts a thorough review and update of the Strategic Plan every three months so that we can ensure that it remains current, we remain on track, and it continues to be a viable document.  President McAninch asked if there any questions or comments regarding the presented Strategic Plan.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the NMSBVI Strategic Plan, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D.
NMSBVI Information Services & Technology (IS&T) Plan.

 
Retha Coburn presented an update to the NMSBVI IS&T Plan, which if approved by the Board of Regents, will be submitted to the NM Higher Education Department in support of the FY2010 proposed budget.  She stated that this update contains only minor revisions.  She stated that this document provides a support structure for the use of instructional technology, provides a coordinated response to the needs of visually impaired students, faculty and staff, establishes IS&T as a utility to provide a base level of technology for all users, identifies data as an institutional asset and develops polices, and procedures to facilitate appropriate access, use and protection, implements administrative systems to improve integrated technology systems using legacy and current generation technology, provides appropriate tools and training for NMSBVI students, faculty, staff and other end-users, and includes any HED, PED, SED or VI planning initiatives in the NMSBVI technology plan.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board of Regents may have.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the NMSBVI Information Services & Technology (IS&T) Plan, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

E. Fiscal Year 2010 Proposed Budget.
Retha Coburn presented the proposed FY 2010 budget for the Board’s review and approval.  She reviewed the contents of the presented proposed budget.  The total expenditure level for FY2010 is $14,386,050.03, with $300,000.00 of that amount earmarked for capital projects, along with $334,700.00 BR&R funds.  She stated that we will need to withdraw $2,363,846.90 from the quasi-endowment fund to supplement the operating budget.  The quasi-endowment funds will constitute approximately 16.5% of the entire budget.  She stated that the budget that is presented to the Board of Regents does not include any compensation increases, increases in benefits related to compensation increases, utility increases, or Risk Management increases.  These increases must go through NM legislation before they can be incorporated in our budget.  She stated that the total budget increase over FY2009 is 5.19%.  We anticipate that once the increases that must be approved by the legislation are incorporated, the total budget increase over FY2009 will be approximately 6.64%, which is the percentage that was anticipated when we conducted the actuarial study.  She reviewed the graphs that reflect expenditures by line item type and expenditures by major program.  The expenditures by major program graph indicate that 69.05% of the total budget is used to fund the residential campus and support.  The Early Childhood Program is 16.36% of the total budget, with the remainder being spread between the Family Infant Toddler Program, Low Vision Clinic, Outreach Program, and Personnel Prep Program.  This graph clearly indicates that there are portions of our programs that are considered unfunded by our Permanent Fund Distributions.  We plan to take this information to the state legislature in an attempt to secure state appropriation for program funding.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the programming aspects of the FY2010 proposed budget.  She stated that as always personnel salaries and benefits are the largest percentage of the budget.  She stated that while developing this budget every effort was made to keep personnel costs down while at the same time making sure that we have the necessary personnel to effectively run our programs.  We very carefully looked at every FTE to see if we could redistribute responsibilities effectively, before we ask for any personnel increases.  After the FTE review and responsibility restructuring we developed a list of additional staffing needs which is presented to the Board as a cover memo to the proposed budget.  Superintendent Lyle reviewed the staffing needs for the Alamogordo campus which include 1 FTE to be used as a teacher or librarian depending on the greater need; 1 preschool teacher, 1 educational assistant for the preschool classroom, 1 job coach, and 1 quarter time security position to supplement our 1 full time security guard.  President McAninch stated that it is good to see that the Alamogordo campus is working to implement a preschool program.  She stated that this is something that has been needed on the Alamogordo campus for quite some time. Superintendent Lyle reviewed the staffing needs for the Albuquerque campus which include 2 teachers; 4 educational assistants, 1 interpreter (Spanish speaking), 1 IS&T professional, and 1 assistive technology specialist for outreach.  She explained that the staffing increases are primarily due to the new ECP facility and the program expansion that it brings.  Caroline Benavidez commended Superintendent Lyle for her forward, progressive vision for the Alamogordo and Albuquerque campus.  The additional staffing needs and justifications clearly show that NMSBVI is moving forward in its mission to provide comprehensive programming.  President McAninch noted that the proposed budget does not include funding for the Independent Living Skills program.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the Independent Living Skills funding has been rolled into the Instruction and Residential Life budgets because Independent Living Skills is part of the expanded core curriculum, and expanded core curriculum happens during the instruction day and in the residential setting after the school day.  Extensive restructuring has been implemented so that we more effectively address the expanded core curriculum programs.  President McAninch asked if there were any other questions or comments.  There were no other questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the Fiscal Year 2010 Proposed Budget, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
F. Legislative Operational Funding Request.

Superintendent Lyle stated that when she met with the NM Higher Education Department, NM Public Finance Committee, and NM Legislative Finance Committee, the consensus expressed was that it is time for NMSBVI to apply for operational funding.  The presented Legislative Operational Funding Request is in response to the advice given by the State of New Mexico.  She stated that the amount of work that went into the proposal process was tremendous, and Retha Coburn, as usual, did an outstanding job.  Retha has testified before committees regarding this issue and she very effectively convinced them that we are totally transparent and are laying everything out regarding the school and its finances, including our future vision for the school.  Following the presentation, Mr. David Abby stated that NMSBVI needs to apply for an operational budget allocation from the legislature, the allocation needs to be more than $1 million, and it needs to be for one of the Albuquerque programs.  She stated that given this information, and upon reflection, she has chosen to submit a legislative operational funding request for the ECP, in the amount of $2,350,691.00.  This funding request is presented for the Board of Regent’s review and approval.  She stated that she has spoken with our contract lobbyist regarding this request and indicated to them, that if the Board of Regents approves the presented funding request, she would meet with them to bring them up to speed, so that they are prepared to support this request during the upcoming legislative session.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  President McAninch asked if the Legislative Finance Committee is meeting on our campus in August.  Superintendent Lyle stated that they are meeting on our campus in August and we will be given an opportunity to present our programs and programmatic needs.  Our contract lobbyist has been contacted regarding this meeting and has been asked to contact every member of the Legislative Finance Committee in an effort to get as many as possible here for the meeting.  President McAninch asked that she be advised of the time of the meeting so that she can be available.  Superintendent Lyle stated that all members of the Board of Regents will be provided with that information as it becomes available.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the FY2010 Legislative Operational Funding Request, at a level of $2,350,691.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
VIII.
Executive Session.

1:20 p.m. to 1:25 p.m., July 17, 2008

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 1:20 p.m., Thursday, July 17, 2008, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss the Audit Entrance Conference.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Benavidez, Miyagishima and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, Retha Coburn, Director of Business & Finance, Carolyn Vick, Director of Student Support Services, John Williams, Executive Assistant to the Superintendent, and Dominic Fierro of Fierro & Fierro, L.L.C.  Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director.  Roll call vote:  Alicia McAninch – aye, Caroline Benavidez – aye, David Baland – aye.

XI.
Other Items. (continued)
G. Purchase of Land to Accommodate Albuquerque Campus Growth.
Superintendent Lyle presented a request to allow NMSBVI to make a bid on the purchase of the seven acres of land adjacent to the land that will house the ECP building in the Sandia Technology Park area of Albuquerque.  Superintendent Lyle explained that while NMSBVI has no specific plans for this land at this time, failure to purchase it may result in difficult decisions for future boards and educational leaders at the school when they find their programmatic needs have outstripped the new school and there is no land for additional construction.  If NMSBVI purchased the seven acres, programming and building options would remain open for the school.  David Baland asked how we would pay for the land if our bid was successful.  Superintendent Lyle stated that it would have to come from the quasi-endowment.  Following discussion it was the opinion of the Board of Regents to table this item pending further research.
H. 5-Year Facilities Master Plan.
Retha Coburn presented the 5-Year Facilities Master Plan that addresses facility needs for the Alamogordo campus spanning the period 2009 through 2013 and includes needed facility work to the Watkins Education Center (2009), Quimby Gymnasium/Natatorium (2010), Practical Arts/Prevocational Workshop ((2011), Health Services (2012), and Ditzler Auditorium/Recreation Center ((2013).  Contents of the 5-Year Plan were obtained by review of the NMSBVI Facility Condition and Accessibility Study completed by Dekker/Perich/Sabatini in FY2008 and the 3DI study completed through HED.  Retha Coburn asked for the Board’s support in obtaining capital projects funding and approval of projects as they are scheduled on the plan.  The plan is designed to improve the overall condition of NMSBVI facilities.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the 5-Year Facilities Master Plan, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

I. Capital Projects Funding Request.

Retha Coburn stated that with the 5-Year Facilities Master Plan in place, the first phase of the plan is to address the facility needs of the Watkins Education Center which is scheduled to begin in 2009 and completed in FY2010.  She reviewed the contents of the NM Higher Education Department Project Evaluation Form for renovation of the Watkins Education Center at a total estimated cost of $2,778,335.00.  This project includes: replacement of an old mechanical system that is not adequate to meet the heating, cooling, and ventilation requires of the facility; inadequate building water pressure from the distribution system; correction of NEC violations; upgrade of lighting to state-of-the-art energy efficient systems; electrical system upgrades including smoke detection and alarms; installation of a public address system; electrical system upgrades to accommodate a new, more efficient HVAC system; roof replacement; window replacement for efficiency; ADA upgrades; and repairs to exterior brick walls and foundation protection.  Retha Coburn stated that the list of work that is scheduled for the Watkins Education Center is extensive, but it is important that the Board of Regents realize that it is all necessary work.  The majority of the work needed is driven by the need for a new HVAC system.  We must also address the Governor’s “Green Screen” sustainability initiative requirements.  She stated that it is administration’s intent to request funding for this project from the State of New Mexico.  We are hopeful that we will receive at least a portion of the funding from the State of New Mexico.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the Capital Projects Funding Request.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the 2008 Yearly Capital Projects Funding Request, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
J. Jack Hall Renovations Budget Revision.


Retha Coburn presented the NM Higher Education Department Capital Projects Transmittal Summary Sheet for Jack Hall Renovations and Electrical & Mechanical Upgrades.  This is a revision to the original project request.  This revision includes additional corrective measures to support requirements for achieving LEED Silver Certification in according to the Governor’s sustainability initiatives.  If approved, the Jack Hall Renovation Project will have a total projected budget of $2,109,700.00.  Retha Coburn explained that the original project request, and approval by the Board of Regents, was for $1.6 million, which we received funding for during the last legislative session.  This revision is asking for approval of an additional $509,700.00 to address the sustainability additions.  She stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  President McAninch asked if work has begun on the Jack Hall project.  Retha Coburn stated that planning has been started, but the actual work has not.  The first piece of the project will be the asbestos abatement, which will need to be done in two phases since the ceilings, floors, and windows need to be abated.  She stated that we are hoping that abatement can begin in August 2008.  President McAninch asked if there were any other questions or comments.  There were no other questions or comments.    
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved approve the Capital Projects Transmittal Summary for Jack Hall Renovations and Electrical & Mechanical Upgrades at a total project budget of $2,109,700.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously) 
K. Practical Arts Renovation.

Retha Coburn presented the NM Higher Education Department Capital Projects Transmittal Summary Sheet for Practical Arts Building Renovation and ADA Upgrades.  This project includes upgrading the boys and girls restrooms to meet ADA requirements and converting the ILS apartment to a general use classroom.  If approved, this project has a total projected budget of $124,461.00.  She stated that if approved the funds for this project will come from the FY2009 budgeted capital outlay funds.  Each fiscal year the Board of Regents sets aside $300,000.00 for capital outlay projects.  This project will utilize a portion of those funds.  President McAninch asked if there will be any classes held in Practical Arts during this project.  Retha Coburn stated that classes will continue in Practical Arts during the project.  The area under construction will be blocked off to student and staff traffic and exposure.  President McAninch asked if there were any other questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the Capital Projects Transmittal Summary for Practical Arts Building Renovation and ADA Upgrades at a total project budget of $124,461.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
L. Alamogordo Campus Playground.

Retha Coburn presented a request for approval to proceed with the purchase and installation of additional playground equipment for the Alamogordo campus.  Two years ago, Phase I of the playground renovation was completed.  Phase II was to follow last year, but funds were not available at that time to complete the project.  Phase II of the playground will include installation of a wheelchair accessible swing and Softile surfacing (or solid surfacing) for access to the swing, as well as two additional shade structures.  Also included with the project will be Playturf that will cover the areas under both sets of swings.  Currently there are wood chips on the part of the playground where the swings are at and Playturf where the large play structure is located.  The need for a sealed bid process for this project will be eliminated as the procurement for this project will be made through a NM State Purchasing Price Agreement.  Recently NMSBVI was awarded a grant from the American Dermatology Association for $8,000.00 to be used towards the purchase and installation of the shade structure.  In addition, a grandparent of a student donated $2,000.00 to be used towards the 
purchase of the wheelchair swing.  Retha Coburn recommended the purchase of the playground equipment at a cost of $39,780.97.  Capital Outlay funds have been allocated for $29,780.97 with the remaining amount of $10,000.00 covered by the grant and donation received.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or comments.  There were no questions or comments.
M. Capital Projects Update.

Margie Macias took the Board of Regent on a tour of the newly renovated Central Receiving building.  Upon return from the tour Retha Coburn provided a briefing of the status of all Alamogordo campus capital projects, including: Natatorium Renovation, Mechanical & Pool Upgrades; and Jack Hall Renovations, and Electrical & Mechanical Upgrades.  Progress on the Natatorium project continues, although at a slower pace than hoped.  There has been some confusion on whether the painting of the inside of the pool was part of the original scope of work.  It was outlined in the bid documents, however it was not identified on the drawings.  The contractor stood by his opinion that it is not part of his bid.  The architect felt that it was in the bid specs.  The final conclusion is that the painting of the inside of the pool was not in the original bid specs.  It is therefore the responsibility of NMSBVI to bear the additional cost of painting the pool.  Retha Coburn stated that Margie Macias is currently working to determine whether the revision to the budget needs to have NM Higher Education Department and NM Board of Finance approval.  We do however need to have the approval of the Board of Regents before we can proceed with the painting of the inside of the pool.  She stated that we have received a proposal from the contractor who is doing the natatorium renovation.  Their proposal is for a cost of $30,912.00.  Retha Coburn asked for the Board’s approval to allocate $40,000.00 for the painting of the pool.  This amount will allow some leeway in case there are any problems that may increase the painting cost. Completion date for the Natatorium Renovation project is anticipated to be the end of September 2008.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  President McAninch asked if the ceiling portion of the natatorium project has been completed.  Margie Macias reported that the painting of the interior ceiling has been completed.  A final inspection of the ceiling painting has not been conducted because the pool deck has been removed and it is not possible to use the equipment that will be necessary to conduct the final inspection.  The contractor understands that the inspection of the ceiling painting, and subsequent approval/acceptance of that portion of the project, will not be done until the pool deck is completed and an inspection can be conducted.  President McAninch stated that the pool decking in the natatorium has been a problem for a number of years.  It seems that there were always concerns about the deck being slippery.  Margie Macias stated that we do not anticipate any problems with the new pool deck.  We have stipulated that we want a concrete pool deck with texture trawled into the surface so that it will not pose a slipping problem when it is wet.  The warning track to the pool will be a different texture than the rest of the deck.  We have not decided at this time whether the pool deck will be painted or not.  Student safety is definitely the number one consideration as we make our decisions regarding the pool deck. The Jack Hall renovation project is in the planning phase at this time.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the request to proceed with the pool painting change order request at a total cost not to exceed $40,000.00, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
N. ECP Expansion Update.

Superintendent Lyle briefed the board on the progress of the ECP expansion project.  She stated that she is happy to report that the ECP construction project is going great.  The internal walls are framed and they are beginning to put up sheetrock.  Everything is starting to have definition and continues to excite everyone at the ECP.  She stated that she is planning to conduct an onsite tour for the Board of Regents during the September 2008 regular meeting in Albuquerque.  Superintendent Lyle stated that while she was at an owner’s meeting last week they indicated that they are ready to move the heavy equipment off of the new ECP site.  The contractors asked what sub-surface we need for the playground because they want to grade the area and have it prepared before they move their equipment.  During the preliminary processes of this project we had included a playground in the plans.  However after receiving the first bid on the project, which was too high for us to accept, the playground was removed from the plans, along with some other minor changes, in an effort to obtain a reasonable bid for the project.  Our intention was to add the playground at a later date if it looked like the funds would be available.  The second bid on the project came in so low that we can now add the playground back into the project.  In order to do this we need to request that the Board approve the playground construction project at the ECP, and that ExerPlay be assigned the project.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we received the estimates on the playground 10 minutes prior to the convening of this meeting.  She apologized for not having the time to prepare it in Braille format.  She presented the plans that were received and pointed out that the playground was designed by ExerPlay at the request of our contract architect.  The playground is exactly what we had asked for, and was approved by the Board of Regents during our preliminary planning for the ECP facility.  Superintendent Lyle asked that the Board allow the playground to now be added into the ECP expansion project so that the appropriate dirt work can be accomplished in preparation for the construction of the playground.  She stated that the funds for the playground have already been approved by the board and included in the project budget.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board might have.  
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the proposal to build a playground at the new ECP facility as designed by ExerPlay, as presented.  (carried unanimously)

Superintendent Lyle stated that ExerPlay is part of the state procurement process, so they have already gone through a bid process.  We elected to not go out for bid on the playground because the State Procurement Code allows us to not go through the bid process, and because the playground has already been designed by ExerPlay.  If we go out for proposals we would end up incurring the design fees again, which raise the cost of the project.
Superintendent Lyle stated that our original plan, regarding the portable classrooms, was to move them from the old ECP site to the new facility so that they were available to accommodate growth.  After conversations regarding the feasibility of moving these portables, the cost involved, the wear and tear that the portables will incur during the move, etc., everyone involved in the ECP expansion owner’s meeting felt that it would be more beneficial for NMSBVI to attempt to sell the portable classrooms versus move them.  We can then purchase portable classrooms at a future date, if the need arises.  She asked if this plan is agreeable to the Board of Regents.  The members of the Board of Regents agreed that it would be more feasible to sell the portable classrooms that are situated at the current ECP site.  Retha Coburn stated that the disposal of the portable classrooms will be presented as a Disposition of Fixed Assets during a future meeting.  President McAninch asked if the new ECP facility will have enough room to house the Outreach staff that work out of the Albuquerque area.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there will be adequate room to house the Outreach staff.  
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.

President McAninch informed the Board that the next Regular Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for 9:00 a.m., Thursday, September 4th, 2008 at the ECP facility, 230 Truman, NE., Albuquerque.


There were no changes to the schedule.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.
C.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.

D.
General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:35 p.m., Thursday, July 17, 2008
(Approved 9/4/08)



(Approved 9/4/08)
​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch,  President


David G. Baland, Secretary
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